August 3rd, 2003
Hi Gavin

May be a short letter this week as there is only one entry in my diary. And that it about the death of Bob Hope last week at the age of 100. He was born in England and his family migrated to the US when he was a small boy. He was popular with troops during WWII, in contrast to the likes of John Wayne (heard of him?) who was actually booed off one of the Pacific Islands by the troops. And Wayne of course liked to act the big hero in war movies!

Tomorrow is Leonie’s birthday. It is also the birthday for the late Queen Mother as well as being the day that WWI started! Probably other things happened on this date that I have no idea about. Next friday, August 8th, is the anniversary of the dropping of the atomic bomb on Hiroshima. 

I started doing exercise again this past week but a bit less intense. Swam slightly fewer laps gradually building up to 900 metres. In the gym, my normal routine has been to do the weights followed by a fast 12-minute run on the treadmill. But instead of the run, did some fairly gentle rowing. Although the gym has saunas, I have not had one for months, from before SARS broke out. 

Yesterday, watched the Rugby test between Australia and South Africa in Brisbane, with Australia winning by 29 to 9. It was only 6 – 6 at half time. So after 3 matches played, Australia has 5 points and SA 4 points. NZ has played two matches and has the maximum of 10 points. Next week, NZ plays SA in Dunedin and the following week NZ play Australia in Auckland. NZ will be in the Rugby World Cup. They signed the participation agreement at almost the last minute the other day. The players managed to increase their bonuses for winning but what they would get is still a lot less than teams from other countries would get. There is a NZ Maori team in Canada at the moment playing several games including two tests. Christian Cullen is in this team. The second test is being played today (Saturday, your time). In a Rugby sports programme on TV the other night they showed underwater Rugby! I had not heard of that. (Know about underwater hockey through Uncle Keith and the boys.) The players use flippers and a ball of salt water which is slightly denser than water so that it will slowly fall when dropped. 

I got the helicopter Internet addresses you sent, but have not looked at them yet. But will do so. 

Not much HK news. The CE is ‘listening’ to people and has had meetings with different groups. The unemployment situation is still bad. Overall it is about 9%, but among youth is 30%! And with School Certificate results being announced this week, many Form 5 leavers will not be able to find jobs. 

The Real Madrid soccer team will be in HK in a few days. Tickets went on sale the other day. People were camping out on the street for days to get tickets. Only about 20 000 of the 40 000 seats in the stadium are being sold to the public. The rest go to soccer clubs and the companies – seems to be the same system as for the HK Rugby sevens. Anyway, most people lining up were unable to get tickets. Real Madrid are in China at the moment. A week or so ago, the Liverpool soccer team played a game in HK beating the HK team 6 – 0.

I guess that’s just about it for now. Thinking of you. 

Cheers,

Dad

( 2

